

Urgent Action Needed to Avert Humanitarian and Health Catastrophe in Yemen

In April 2018, UN Secretary-General António Guterres referred to Yemen as "the world's worst humanitarian crisis."¹ Three and a half years of conflict in Yemen have led to the near total collapse of the country's health system. More than half of health facilities are no longer functional² and 16.4 million people do not have access to adequate health services.³ Twenty-two million people require humanitarian assistance⁴ and 14 million people are on the brink of starvation.⁵ An air, land, and naval blockade imposed by the Saudi and Emirati-led Coalition (SELC) has prevented medical evacuations and the import of crucial medical supplies and fuel to run hospital generators.⁶ The economy is crumbling,⁷ Yemeni's face a dire lack of access to food and clean water, and parties to the conflict continue deliberately or indiscriminately attacking health facilities and health workers.⁸

The SELC has bombed urban areas, destroying much of the health system, as well as water and sewer facilities, while the Houthi rebels have also attacked and occupied health facilities.⁹ Civilians have endured an average of 14 airstrikes a day for more than 1,300 days and heavy shelling on the ground.¹⁰ The United States, the United Kingdom, and France have continued supplying weapons to the SELC, with the US providing operational support in the form of refueling and intelligence, until announcing to discontinue refueling on November 10.¹¹

Violence in November 2018

In addition to the 40 incidents already documented this year, in November 2018 there were worrying developments that demonstrate the "militarization of hospitals" in Yemen as fighting affected two separate hospitals in the port city of Hodeidah.¹⁷ Amnesty International reported that on November 2 Houthi gunmen had overtaken the 22 May hospital in the port city of Hodeidah, and warned that the Houthis' presence, and any retaliation from coalition forces, would violate international law.¹⁸

On November 9, pro-government forces took over the hospital.¹⁹ Fighting intensified across the city, nearing the government hospital of al-Thawra, and, despite pleas from UNICEF that the lives of 59 children would be put at "imminent risk of death" if the hospital were targeted, an attack came dangerously close to al-Thawra hospital, sending shrapnel flying into the facility.²⁰ Hundreds of patients and medical workers fled, including a mother carrying her teenage daughter in a surgical robe.²¹

Attacks on Health Facilities and Workers

By the end of 2017 more than 55% of the country's medical facilities had closed.¹² Parties to the conflict have damaged medical facilities and injured or killed health workers in what may have been collateral damage; however, parties to the conflict have also directly targeted medical facilities and personnel. In 2017, the Safeguarding Health in Conflict Coalition reported at least 23 attacks on health workers and facilities, and at least 76 incidents of denials of humanitarian access.¹³ Between January and October 2018, there were at least 40 attacks on medical facilities and personnel according to preliminary data from Insecurity Insight, a member of the Safeguarding Health in Conflict Coalition. In one of these attacks, on September 8 in Sirwah district, SELC forces killed three paramedics while they attended to injured motorcyclists.¹⁴ In another incident on July 11, SELC forces destroyed a patient ward, and damaged an adjacent unit of a Médecins Sans Frontières cholera treatment center in Abs, despite it being clearly marked as a medical facility.¹⁵ There were no casualties but MSF temporarily froze activities in Abs until the safety of staff could be guaranteed. Health workers are not only under constant threat of being attacked, tens of thousands haven't been paid in months.¹⁶ The attacks on health facilities and indiscriminate attacks in civilian areas over the course of years are blatant violations of international humanitarian law and, when carried out in such a widespread manner, may amount to crimes against humanity.

Cholera

Between April 2017 and October 2018 there were 1.2 million suspected cases of cholera, and 2,515 deaths.²² Attacks on health facilities and workers, as well as on water supplies, have directly contributed to the cholera outbreak.²³ In July 2018, World Health Organization Director-General Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus and World Food Programme Executive Director David Beasley warned of the dangers of the "vicious combination" of cholera and malnutrition.²⁴ With over 60% of Yemen's people not knowing where their next meal will come from, malnutrition would make people more susceptible to cholera, and cholera would contribute to malnutrition.

Malnutrition

As the Yemeni Rial currency has dropped,²⁵ and food prices have nearly doubled,²⁶ UN Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs Mark Lowcock warned in October 2018 that around 14 million people, roughly half the population, were facing "pre-famine conditions."²⁷ The SELC has helped create famine-like conditions through the blockade, and undermined the ability to address severe malnutrition by tactics of war that have destroyed or led to the closure of medical facilities. The Houthis have also helped create this catastrophe by attacking or occupying medical facilities, and obstructing humanitarian aid. Yet, both parties continue to employ the same tactics. On November 20, Save the Children released a report stating that "an estimated 85,000 children under the age of five may have died from extreme hunger or disease."²⁸ The report highlights the challenges faced by foreign assistance agencies in navigating naval blockades, passing military checkpoints, and distributing food, reporting that in November 2018 in just one district, parties to the conflict carried out at least five attacks on vehicles transporting food.

We recommend:

- The UN Security Council should condemn individuals responsible for attacks on medical facilities and personnel and demand that all parties to conflict comply fully with international humanitarian law and the establishment of an international commission of inquiry to investigate alleged violations of international law.
- All parties to the conflict should implement UN Security Council Resolution 2286, which lays out a roadmap for protecting health care in conflict, and formally accept and report on the recommendations of the Secretary-General.
- The United States, the United Kingdom, and France should halt all military sales to and support for the SELC in Yemen.
- Both the SELC and the Houthi's should prioritize the unimpeded transport of humanitarian supplies and workers into Yemen, and enhance measures to effectively deconflict and protect medical facilities and services.
- The UN Security Council should pass a resolution to ensure compliance in Hodeidah with the December 13 ceasefire agreement.

Citations

 United Nations Office at Geneva. Remarks by the Secretary-General to the Pledging Conference on Yemen. April 3, 2018. https://www.unog. ch/unog/website/news_media.nsf/httpNewsByYear_en)/27F6CCAD-7178F3E9C1258264003311FA?OpenDocument
Devi, Sharmila. The Lancet. "Millions in need of humanitarian assistance

 Devi, Sharmila. The Lancet. "Millions in need of humanitarian assistanc in Yemen" December 9, 2017. Volume 390, ISSUE 10112, Pe50, https:// www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(17)33250-6/ fulltext

3. United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA). About OCHA Yemen. https://www.unocha.org/yemen/aboutocha-yemen (accessed December 11, 2018). 4. Ibid

4. Ioua 5. United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA). Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Emergency Relief Coordinator, Mr. Mark Lowcock, Remarks to the Security Council on the Humanitarian Situation in Yemen, October 23 2018. https:// reliefweb.int/report/yemen/under-secretary-general-humanitarian-affairs-and-emergency-relief-coordinator-mr-mark-4

6. Human Rights Council. Situation of human rights in Yemen, including violations and abuses since September 2014. August 17 2018. https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/YE/A_HRC_39_43_EN.docx 7. UN Web TV. Situation in Middle East (Yemen) - Security Council, 8404th meeting. November 16, 2018. http://webtvun.org/meetings-events/

human-rights-treaty-bodies/committee-on-economic-social-and-cultural-rights/c2nd-session/watch/situation-in-middle-east-yemen-security-council-8404th-meeting/5968175358001/?term=&lan=french 8. Ibid

9. Abdulkareem, Ahmed. "Saudi Airstrikes on UNICEF water facility in Yemen compounds cholera risk." Mint Press News. July 25, 2018. https:// www.mintpressnews.com/saudi-attack-on-unicef-water-facility-in-yemencompounds-cholera-risk/246405/

10. Almutawakel, Radhya and Abdulrasheed Alfaqih. "Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates are starving Yemenis to death." Foreign Policy. November 8, 2018. https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/11/08/saudi-arabiaand-the-united-arab-emirates-are-starving-yemenis-to-death-mbskhashoggi-famine-yemen-blockade-houthis/ 11. Hudson, John, and Missy Ryan. The Washington Post. "Trump administration to end refueling of Saudi-coalition aircraft in Yemen conflict". Novemer 10, 2010. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/ trump-administration-to-end-refueling-for-saudi-coalition-aircraft-in-yemen/2018/11/09/406ffG-3-bad-4958-bccc-db1ca09d5b4_story. html?noredirect-on&utm_term=512a53dafd25

12. Devi, Sharmila. The Lancet. "Millions in need of humanitarian assistance in Yemen". December 9, 2017. Volume 390, ISSUE 10112, Pe50, https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(17)3250-6/fullext

 Safeguarding Health Conflict Coalition. Violence on the front line: Attacks on health Care in2017. 2018. https://www.safeguardinghealth.org/ sites/shcc/files/SHCC2018final.pdf
Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED). Data. https://

14. Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED). Data. https:// www.acleddata.com/data/ (accessed December 12, 2018)/ https://www. sabanews.net/ar/news507605.htm

15. Doctors without Borders. "Yernen: Airstrike hits MSF cholera treatment center in Abs. June 13, 2018.

https://www.doctorswithoutborders.org/what-we-do/news-stories/story/ yemen-airstrike-hits-msf-cholera-treatment-center-abs 16. Médecins Sans Frontières. "Saving lives without salaries: Government health staff in Yemen." 2017. https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/

resources/msf-yemen-salaries-lr-def.pdf 17. Annesty International. "Yemen: Huthi gunmen raid hospital as Hodeidah's civilians face imminent onslaught". November 7, 2018. https://www.annesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/11/yemen-huthi-gunmen-raid-hospital-as-hodeidahs-civilians-face-imminent-onslaught/?utm.source=TWITTER-IS&utm_medium=social&utm_con-

tent=1883686799&utm_campaign=Amnesty&utm_term=News 18. Ibid 10. Eranço 24. "Dro. government forces in Yamon take besnitel in

19. France 24. "Pro-government forces in Yemen take hospital in strategic port city." October 11, 2018. https://www.france24.com/en/20181110-progovernment-forces-yemen-take-hospital-strategic-port-city 20, Unicef. "Yemen: Children in Hudaydah hospital at imminent risk of death: Statement by UNICEF Executive Director Henrietta Fore." November 6, 2018. https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/yemen-children-hudaydaah-hospital-imminent-risk-death 21. Amnesty International. "Yemen: Eyewitness describes terrifying scenes as explosions rock hospital in central Hodeidah." November 12, 2018. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/11/yemen-eyewitness-describes-terrifying-scenes-as-explosions-rock-hospital-in-central-hodeidah/ 22. Reuters. "Yemen cholera outbreak accelerates to 10,000+ cases per week: WHO" October 2, 2018.

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-yemen-security-cholera/yemen-cholera-outbreak-accelerates-to-10000-cases-per-week-who-idUSKCN1MC23J 23. Unicef. "Drinking water systems under repeated attack in Yemen." August 1, 2018.

https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/drinking-water-systems-under-repeated-attack-yemen

24. UN News. "Malnutrition and cholera 'a vicious combination' in war-torn Yemen – UN agency chiefs."https://news.un.org/en/storu/2012/07/562252-malnutrition-and-cholera-vicious-combination

ry/2017/07/562252-malnutrition-and-cholera-vicious-combination-wartorn-yemen-un-agency-chiefs 25. United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs

25. United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA). The currency crisis in Yemen is driving millions of people one step closer to famine. October 5, 2018. https://relief/web.int/report/yemen/currency-crisis-yemen-driving-millions-people-one-step-closer-famine-enar 26. Save the Children. Yemen: Cost of food nearly doubles putting thousands of lives at risk." October 25 2018. https://www.savethechildren.org. uk/news/media-centre/press-releases/yemen-cost-of-food-nearly-doubles-putting-thousands-of-lives-at

27. United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA). Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and Emergency Relief Coordinator, Mr. Mark Lowcock, Remarks to the Security Council on the Humanitarian Situation in Yemen. October 23, 2018. https:// reliefweb.int/report/yemen/under-secretary-general-humanitarian-affairs-and-emergency-relief-coordinator-mr-mark-4

28. Save the Children. "Yernen: 85,000 Children May Have Died from Starvation Since Start of War." November 20, 2018. https://www. savethechildren.org/us/about-us/media-and-news/2018-press-releases/ yernen-85000-children-may-have-died-from-starvation

Cover photo of a destroyed health center in Yemen. ${\ensuremath{\mathbb C}}$ 2017 Watchlist on Children and Armed Conflict

SAFEGUARDING HEALTH IN CONFLICT

The Safeguarding Health in Conflict Coalition promotes the security of health workers and services threatened by war or civil unrest. We are a group of NGOs, health professional associations, and an academic center. The coalition monitors attacks on and threats to civilian health; strengthens universal norms of respect for the right to health; demands accountability for perpetrators; and empowers providers and civil society groups to be champions for their right to health.

safeguardinghealth.org | @SafeguardingHC | info@safeguardinghealth.org